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TO:  COMMISSIONERS AND ADVISORS  

FROM:  DARREN KEARNEY AND AMANDA REISS (STAFF) 

SUBJECT:  EL17-022 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 

DATE:  JUNE 15, 2017 

 
 

STAFF MEMORANDUM 

OVERVIEW 

With this filing, Otter Tail Power (OTP) submitted its Energy Efficiency Plan (EEP) results 
for the 2016 calendar year. Further, the company requests approval of a $105,900 
financial incentive for 2016 and supports this request with its 2016 EEP status report 
and other supporting documentation and tables.  The company also requests the 
commission approve the updated Energy Efficiency Adjustment Factor of 
$0.00138/kWh. 

DISCUSSION 

2016 Budget vs. Actuals  

Results for the 2016 EEP budgets to actuals are provided in the tables below.  Tables 1 
and 2 show the results for the residential programs and commercial programs.  Actual 
spending for the residential programs was 50 percent of the approved budget and was 
116% of the approved budget for commercial programs.  Notably, the commercial 
lighting program was $124,664 over budget.  The overspend in the commercial lighting 
program was offset with a $30,431 underspend in the residential programs and an 
$82,616 underspend in the remaining commercial programs.  
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Table 3 shows the results for the entire EEP.  Overall, the EEP came in slightly over 
budget; however, it should be noted that actual expenses remained within the 
maximum spending cap set at 110% of budget.1   

 

2016 Energy Savings  

Table 4 provides the energy savings OTP’s EEP produced in 2016.  Overall, the EEP 
achieved energy savings of 2,844,054 kWh for the year.  This was 101% of the energy 
savings planned to be achieved for the year.  Driving the energy savings achieved in 
2016 were the Residential Lighting and Commercial Lighting programs.   

 

 

2016 Benefit/Cost Tests 

Table 5 provides the results from the 2016 benefit-cost test results.  All programs passed 
the Total Resource Cost (TRC) test during the year.  The total TRC test for the EEP was 
5.06.  Further, the EEP resulted in the Rate Payer Impact test being greater than 1.0 at 
1.24. 

                                                      
1 See Order on Reconsideration Approving Energy Efficiency Plan for 2014 and 2015: Docket EL13-016 
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2016 Financial Incentive 

Otter Tail is awarded a financial incentive in order to compensate the company for lost 
revenues associated with energy savings derived from the EEP.  The financial incentive is 
the lesser of: 1) 30% of the approved budget, or, 2) 30% of the actual spending.  For 
2016, 30% of the approved budget equaled $105,900 and 30% of actual spending 
equaled $108,699.  Given this, OTP is requesting approval of $105,900, which is the 
lesser amount. 

Energy Efficiency Adjustment Factor 

Otter Tail requests that the Commission approve an increase to the Energy Efficiency 
Adjustment Factor from the current rate of $0.00114/kWh to a new rate of 
$0.00138/kWh.  Table 6 provides the breakdown of the proposed rate. 
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION  

Staff makes the following recommendations: 

1)  Staff agrees with Otter Tail’s calculation of the financial incentive and 
recommends that the commission approve a 2016 financial incentive of 
$105,900; 

2) Staff recommends the Commission approve the 2016 Energy Efficiency Plan 
Status Report; and 

3) Staff recommends the Commission approve the proposed Energy Efficiency 
Adjustment Factor of $0.00138/kWh with an effective date of July 1, 2017. 
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